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VII. DISCUSSION 
 
VIII.   INTERIM DIRECTOR’S UPDATE 
 
IX.     ADJOURNMENT 
 

M IN U T E S 
FEBRUARY 21, 2006 

 
Members Present       Others Present 
 
Mr. Charles Morris, Chair       Mr. Matt Rooney 
Mr. Donovan McLaurin, Vice-Chair     Ms. Annie Faircloth 
Mr. Clifton McNeill       Ms. Annette Nunnery 
Ms. Sara Piland        Mr. Ed Byrne 
Ms. Lori Epler                          Mr. Tom Lloyd                 
Mr. Roy Turner        Ms. Donna McFadyen 
Mr. Harvey Cain 
 
 
I.     INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

Mr. Cain delivered the invocation and led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance.    
 
II. ADJUSTMENTS TO AGENDA –  
 

Mr. Rooney advised the Chair that Cases P06-07 and P06-08 were being moved from the 
Consent Agenda to Public Hearing and that Case P06-11 was moving from Public 
Hearing to Consent. Mr. McLaurin asked that Case P06-13 be moved from Consent to 
Public Hearing.  Mr. McLaurin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cain, to approve the 
amended agenda.  Unanimous approval.   
 

III. PUBLIC HEARING DEFERRALS - None 
 
IV. ABSTENTIONS BY BOARD MEMBERS – None 
 
V. POLICY STATEMENT REGARDING PUBLIC HEARING TIME LIMITS –  
 

Matt Rooney read the Public Hearing Time Limit Statement. 
 

VI. CONSENT ITEMS 
 
 A.   APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 7, 2006 
         

       A motion was made by Mr. Turner and seconded by Ms. Epler to 
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                    approve the Minutes of February 7, 2006 as written.  Unanimous approval. 
    
             B.   P06-05:  REZONING OF .86 AC RR TO R10 OR A MORE RESTRICTIVE ZONING   
                    DISTRICT AT 3632 PINE CONE LN OWNED BY BELTON JONES. 
 
         D.   P06-11:  REZONING OF A 4.02 AC PORTION OF A 5.43 ACRE TRACT R10 TO RR 
OR A  
                   MORE RESTRICTIVE ZONING DISTRICT E OF MORROZOFF RD S OF CAMDEN 
RD 
                   SUBMITTED BY NEIL YARBOROUGH OWNED BY ROY & CHOM CHU DEAN. 
 
          E.   P06-12:  REZONING OF .168 AC C3 AND R10 TO R5A OR A MORE RESTRICTIVE 
                    ZONING DISTRICT AT 204 EUCLID ST OWNED BY JAMES & LINDA CAIN.  
(STEDMAN) 
 
                    A motion was made by Ms. Epler, seconded by Mr. McLaurin to approve Cases 
                    P06-05, P06-11, P06-12 as Consent Items.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 

AMENDMENT 
 

G.    P06-15:  REVISIONS & AMENDMENTS TO THE SPRING LAKE ZONING CODE BY 
                     CREATING OPEN-AIR FARMERS MARKET AFFECTING SECTIONS 156.008, 
156.035 
                     AND 156.052.  (SPRING LAKE) 
 

Ms. Epler made a motion, seconded by Mr. Turner to approve Case P06-15.  
Unanimous approval. 

 
 MIXED USE DEVELOPMENT/ 

CONDITIONAL USE DISTRICT & PERMIT 
 
         H.    P06-14:  REZONING OF 43.31 AC RR AND C(P) TO MIXED USE 
                     DEVELOPMENT/CONDITIONAL USE DISTRICT & PERMIT E OF CEDAR CRK RD 
S OF 
                     SLOAN AVE SUBMITTED BY BRIAN WATSON OWNED BY PURVIS 
INVESTMENTS INC. 

 
CONDITIONAL USE DISTRICT & PERMIT 

 
          I.     P05-97:  REZONING OF .34 AC C1(P) TO C(P)/CONDITIONAL USE DISTRICT & 
PERMIT 
                     TO ALLOW MOTOR VEHICLE REPAIR &/OR BODY WORK & OTHER 
PERMITTED USES 
                     W/EXCLUSIONS AT 3831 BOONE TRL  SUBMITTED BY BLAINE LOVELAND 
OWNED BY 
                     DORA HOWARD. 
 
 Mr. Rooney requested that the Board move Cases P06-14 and P05-97 to the Public 
Hearing  
             Agenda in light of the fact that citizens had signed up in opposition to both cases. Ms. 
Piland 

made a motion, seconded by Mr. McLaurin, to move Cases P06-14 and P05-97 from 
Consent to Public Hearing.  Unanimous approval. 
 

VII. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 
  

C.    P06-07:  REZONING OF .5 AC C1(P)/CU TO C(P) OR A MORE RESTRICTIVE 
ZONING DISTRICT AT 4436 CUMBERLAND RD OWNED BY VICTOR M. 
GURGANIOUS. 
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Mr. Rooney presented information and site maps for case 06-07. He stated that the 
Planning &    Inspections Staff recommended approval of the C(P) Planned Commercial 
District, even though this request is not consistent with the Land Use Plan, based on the 
findings that the request is reasonable because the nature of this area has changed since 
the widening of Cumberland Road and the request is consistent with the existing uses in 
the area.  He also stated that the Planning Staff found that there were no other suitable 
zoning districts to be considered. 

 
The Public Hearing opened at 7:11 p.m. with Mr. Oland Little speaking in opposition to the 
request.  He stated that he was concerned about the type of business that would be 
allowed on the property if the rezoning was allowed.  The Public Hearing closed at 7:17. 
 
The petitioner was granted the opportunity to respond.  Mr. Victor Gurganious spoke in 
favor of the request.  Mr. Gurganious wanted the property to be available for anything that 
potential clients could want.   
 
Mr. Morris asked for clarification of the existing Conditional Use on the property.  Mr. 
Rooney stated that the Conditional Use Overlay was for the operation of a construction 
office with open storage of trucks and equipment. Mr. Rooney further stated that approval 
of the rezoning would replace the existing Conditional Use Overlay. Ms. Epler questioned 
the differences in side yard setbacks and noted that it appeared that the approval of a 
C(P)  zoning could create a nonconforming structure on the property.  Ms. Epler made a 
motion, seconded by Ms. Piland, to deny the rezoning request for a C(P) Planned 
Commercial District.  Motion passed unanimously.  
 
D.    P06-08:  REZONING OF 12 PARCELS TOTALING 59 AC FROM A1 TO R40A OR 
       A MORE RESTRICTIVE ZONING DISTRICT, E OF SANDEROSA RD, ON BEN 
       MCNATT RD, SUBMITTED BY ROBERT MCNATT, OWNED BY BEN MCNATT 
       HEIRS. 
 
Mr. Rooney presented information and site maps for Case P06-08.  He stated that the 
Planning & Inspections Staff recommended approval of the R40A Residential District 
based on the findings that the request is consistent with the Eastover Area Detailed Land 
Use Plan and that the request was consistent with the zoning and uses within the general 
area.  He further stated that R40 Residential zoning would be suitable for this area. 
 
Mr. McNatt, petitioner, spoke in favor of the request. He stated that the purpose for the 
rezoning was to allow his family members to place a modular home on the property. 
 
Mr. Morgan Johnson spoke in opposition.  He stated that a number of manufactured home 
subdivisions were in the area already.  He noted that there were more private single-
family dwellings than manufactured homes in the area and that for the protection of the 
character of the neighborhood, it would be inadvisable to make this area a mobile home 
park. 
 
Liz Reeser spoke in opposition to the request.  She spoke on behalf of Eastover citizens 
and their concerns with more large mobile home parks being allowed in this area.  She 
noted that this would be against the recommendations of the Eastover Land Use Plan. 
 
Mr. McNatt spoke in rebuttal. He reiterated that the purpose for his request was to allow a 
family member to place a modular home on the lot.  Ms. Epler asked if he had considered 
rezoning only his lot.  Mr. McNatt stated that this was a multi-sectioned property belonging 
to fourteen different heirs.  He further stated that the County Land Use section had 
informed him that it would be cheaper to rezone the property all at once.  Mr. Morris asked 
the petitioner if he would be agreeable to a motion to defer his request for one month to 
allow him an opportunity to speak with Staff about a solution.  Mr. McNatt stated that he 
would be agreeable to that deferral.  Mr. Morris made a motion, seconded by Ms. 
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Epler, to defer the request for rezoning for a thirty day period.  Unanimous 
approval.  
 
At 7:35, Mr. McNeill and Mr. Lloyd joined the meeting, at the conclusion of their 
representation at the County Commissioners meeting. 
 
F.   P06-13:  REZONING OF 16.77 AC RR TO R10 OR A MORE RESTRICTIVE ZONING 
      DISTRICT SE OF RESEARCH DR N OF TOM STARLING RD SUBMITTED BY 

CRAWFORD 
      DESIGN CO OWNED BY TEW FAMILY LLC. 
 
Mr. Rooney presented information and slides for Case P06-13.  He stated that the 
Planning & Inspections Staff recommended approval of the R10 District only for that 
portion located outside the 100-foot buffer area from the bank of the creek (also the 
property line) and CD District for the land area within the 100-foot buffer area, based on 
the findings that:  Rockfish Creek has been established as an environmental corridor for 
protection and preservation in the Land Use Plan; CD zoning is intended to create a 100-
foot riparian buffer and is based on the size and irregular shape of the subject property; 
and the request is not consistent with the Land Use Plan, which calls for “Medium Density 
Residential” at this location but is preferable because of the sensitive nature of the subject 
property abutting Rockfish Creek.  He further stated that the R15 zoning district was also 
suitable for this area.  Mr. Rooney indicated the differences between the 100-foot and the 
250-foot buffer zones. 
 
No one appeared in favor of or in opposition to the request. 
 
Mr. McLaurin stated that Rockfish Creek was an Environmental Corridor Protection and 
Preservation Area. Property built close to the watershed with a R10 density would be 
detrimental.  He noted that the State of North Carolina recommended a 300-foot buffer but 
that there are no buffer requirements in place in our County to protect the creek.  Building 
on or near the fragile cliffs, with almost any type of rezoning, would be detrimental to all 
involved.  Mr. McLaurin noted the negative environmental impact resulting from 
development near our rivers and streams and stated that it was time for the County to 
stop and take a closer look at what was happening to our waterways. There was 
appreciative applause from the audience.  Mr. McLaurin made a motion, seconded by 
Ms. Piland, to deny the R10 Residential District request.  Unanimous approval. 
 
 
 

MIXED USE DEVELOPMENT/ 
CONDITIONAL USE DISTRICT & PERMIT 

 
     H.   P06-14:  REZONING OF 43.31 AC RR AND C(P) TO MIXED USE DEVELOPMENT/  
                   CONDITIONAL USE DISTRICT & PERMIT E OF CEDAR CRK RD S OF SLOAN AVE  
                   SUBMITTED BY BRIAN WATSON OWNED BY PURVIS INVESTMENTS INC. 

 
Mr. Rooney presented slides and information for Case P06-14.  He stated that the 
Planning & Inspections Staff recommended approval even though the request is not 
consistent with the Land Use Plan, based on the findings that: the request meets the 
intent of the Mixed Use District, which was adopted with the intent of allowing for 
innovative development by providing use flexibility while maintaining quality design 
standards; the subject property has its access on a major thoroughfare that is more than 
adequate for serving the development; and the request is reasonable and compatible with 
the mixture of zoning districts in the area.  He further stated that there were no other 
suitable zoning districts to be considered regarding this request. 
 
The Public Hearing opened at 7:48 p.m. 
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Mr. Brian Watson, petitioner, spoke in favor of the request.  He thanked the Staff for their 
help in preparing this neighborhood concept.  He noted that the development would 
contain a considerable amount of open green space and the existing pine buffer in the 
plan would remain.  He noted that the economic impact to the area would be to the 
construction businesses and the tax base. 
 
Mr. Jim Holland spoke in favor of the request.  He represented 4D Site Solutions 
Engineering Company and stated that the property had been evaluated by a soil scientist.  
He further stated that he had spoken with PWC about providing water and sewer for this 
development and that the standards would exceed those set by the City of Fayetteville. 
 
Mr. Turner asked if the open space area was primarily wetlands.  Mr. Holland stated that it 
was, but that there was additional open space that was not wetland area. 
 
Ms. Shirley Williams spoke in opposition to the request.  She stated that she didn’t intend 
to speak for or against the development but that she just wanted to know what was going 
on with this property.  She stated that neither she nor her neighbors were notified of the 
hearing and that they never were when something was rezoned in this area.   
 
Ms. Linda Smith appeared in opposition to the request.  She stated that she had received 
no notification of the hearing.  Her concern was the type of housing that the rezoning 
would allow in the area. Mr. Rooney stated that the Mixed Use Development District 
prohibited manufactured housing and that the application proposed single- and multi-
family housing.   
 
Mr. Rooney explained the Mixed Use Development concept and purpose to the speaker 
and the audience.  He stated that there were six pages of conditions that the developer 
would have to meet to proceed with this development.  Mr. Morris clarified that the 
developer would be legally bound to those conditions.  Ms. Epler asked if citizens could 
receive a copy of those conditions.  Mr. Rooney advised that they could obtain copies at 
the Land Use Codes Section of the County Planning & Inspections Department.  
Discussion followed on uses allowed in the district.  Mr. Lloyd read a list of allowable uses 
and clarified that adult entertainment is currently allowed in C(P) zoning but is not allowed 
in Mixed Use Development. 
 
Mr. & Mrs. James Beal, signed up to speak in opposition, declined to do so. 
 
The Public Hearing closed at 8:08 p.m. 
 
In rebuttal, Mr. Watson noted that the developer wants to be a friendly neighbor and not 
cause any problems or concerns with the residents.  He encouraged residents to ask 
questions. 
 
Mr. McLaurin expressed his concern with the lack of recreational open space. Mr. 
McLaurin asked Mr. Watson to point out the additional open space referred to by Mr. 
Holland.  Mr. Watson pointed out that the additional open space was under a large power 
transmission line.  Mr.  
 
McLaurin expressed his concern that the additional open space, which could be used for 
recreation for children, was almost exclusively under this large power transmission line.   
 
Mr. McLaurin made a motion, seconded by Ms. Epler, to postpone the request for 
thirty days to allow all residents to be notified of the hearing.  Opened for discussion.   
 
Mr. McNeill asked Mr. Watson if he would be agreeable to revising the site plan to reflect 
more open space.  Mr. Watson stated that there were concerns with other options for this 
property, additional fees for redrawing site plans and that a thirty day deferral would put 
him behind.  He stated he would have had no problem with additional open space had he 
been aware of the need before he drew up the site plans. Mr. McNeill stated that he would 
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be more agreeable to approving the submitted plan if the developer would agree to the 
additional open space.  He further stated that the complaint of lack of notification was not 
indicative of people being unaware of the hearing, based on the number of people who 
had attended the meeting and those who had signed up with no major opposition.  A 
substitute motion was made by Mr. McNeil, to approve the Mixed Use 
Development/Conditional Use District, with the added condition that additional 
green space be added. 
 
Ms. Epler clarified that there would be a buffer around the periphery of the property, which 
does not show on the site plan.  
 
Mr. McNeill withdrew his substitute motion to await the results of the original 
motion.  Chair Morris returned the original motion to the Board for vote.  Motion 
failed. 
 
Mr. McNeill made a motion, seconded by Mr. McLaurin, to find that the Conditional 
Use District application is reasonable, neither arbitrary nor unduly discriminatory, 
in the public interest and that the Mixed Use Development District be approved.  
Unanimous approval. 
 
Mr. McNeill made a motion, seconded by Ms. Epler, to find that the Conditional Use 
Permit application, if developed as proposed, will not materially endanger the 
public health and safety, will not materially injure the value of adjoining or abutting 
property, will be harmony with the area in which it is to be located, will be in 
conformity with the Land Use Plan, Highway Plan or other plan officially adopted by 
the Board of Commissioners, and that it be approved to the conditions outlined by 
Staff and with the understanding that all area not built upon will be common area 
for the enjoyment of all people in the multi-family area.  Mr. Watson was asked if he 
understood and agreed to all conditions set forth in his application and to the additional 
conditions set forth in the motion. Mr. Watson stated that he understood and did agree to 
those conditions.  Unanimous approval. 
 

CONDITIONAL USE DISTRICT & PERMIT 
 
  I.     P05-97:  REZONING OF .34 AC C1(P) TO C(P)/CONDITIONAL USE DISTRICT & 
PERMIT 
                    TO ALLOW MOTOR VEHICLE REPAIR &/OR BODY WORK & OTHER PERMITTED 
USES 
                    W/EXCLUSIONS AT 3831 BOONE TRL SUBMITTED BY BLAINE LOVELAND 
OWNED BY  
                    DORA HOWARD. 

 
Mr. Rooney reviewed site information and slides for Case P05-97.  He stated that the 
Planning & Inspections Staff recommended approval of the C(P)/Conditional Use District 
and Permit, even though the request is not consistent with the Land Use Plan, based on 
the findings that: the applicant has eliminated the undesired uses otherwise allowed in the 
C(P) zoning district; the subject property is located on a major thoroughfare; and the 
request is reasonable and compatible with the existing development in the area.  He 
further stated that C1(P) zoning would also be suitable for this location.  
 
Mr. McNeill thanked the applicant for their willingness to defer this case previously and to 
work with Staff in finding a solution.  Mr. McNeill made a motion, seconded by Ms. 
Epler, to find that the Conditional Use District application is neither arbitrary nor 
unduly discriminatory, in the public interest and that the Conditional Use District 
application be approved.  Unanimous approval. 
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Mr. McNeill made a motion, seconded by Ms. Epler, to find that the Conditional Use 
District Permit application, if developed as proposed, will not materially endanger 
the public health and safety, will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or 
abutting property, will be harmony with the area in which it is to be located, will be 
in conformity with the Land Use Plan, Highway Plan or other plan officially adopted 
by the Board of  
 
Commissioners, and that it be approved with the excluded uses as listed.  
Unanimous approval. 
 
The Board recessed for a ten minute break at 8:32 p.m.  
 

   A.   P06-04:  REZONING OF A 155.8 AC PORTION OF 2 PARCELS TOTALING 
          159.8 AC A1 TO R10 & CD OR A MORE RESTRICTIVE ZONING DISTRICT N 
          OF TOM STARLING RD W OF NC HWY 87 S SUBMITTED BY CHALMERS 

                    MCCOMBS OWNED BY TOMMY WOODELL ET AL. 
  

Mr. Rooney reviewed site information and presented slides for Case P06-04.  He stated 
that the Planning & Inspections Staff recommended approval of the R10 district only for 
that portion located outside a 250-foot buffer area from the bank of the creek (also the 
property line) and CD district for the land area within the 250-foot buffer area, based on 
the findings that:  Rockfish Creek has been established as an environmental corridor for 
protection and preservation in the Land Use Plan; the CD zoning would create a 250-foot 
riparian buffer  and is based on the size of the subject property and the possible number 
of lots, which could be developed if the request is approved; and that the request is 
consistent with the Land Use Plan which calls for “Open Space and Low Density 
Residential” at this location.  He further stated that R40, R30, R20, and R15 zoning 
districts are also suitable for the area outside of the riparian buffer. 
 
The Public Hearing opened at 8:47 p.m. 
 
Chalmers McCombs, applicant, appeared in favor of the request.  He stated that Tommy 
Woodell was not the owner of the property, the Johnson Heirs were.  He requested a 30-
day continuance to set up a meeting with those citizens who had signed up in opposition 
to his request and to address their concerns.  He also wanted time to meet with the Staff 
to review the buffer requirements. 
 
Chair Morris stated that the Public Hearing would continue to allow citizens the 
opportunity to speak. 
 
Tommy Woodell spoke in favor of the request.  He thanked the Board for giving the 
citizens an opportunity to voice their concerns.  He added that he hoped the Board would 
see that property owners had a right to sell their property and develop it as they would like 
to, though he understands there would be provisions to that.  He doesn’t want to cause 
any rift in the community. 
 
Boyd Parsons appeared in favor of the request.  He stated that he had seen the site plan 
and believed it to be a quality plan that would provide a buffer for the creek.  He and his 
wife are supportive of the request. 
 
Linda Johnson spoke in favor of the request, stating that she lives on the property and that 
the land was left to her by her parents.  She stated that she should have the right to sell 
her land just like anyone else should. 
 
Barbara Smith declined her opportunity to speak. 
 
Fran Primeaux appeared in opposition.  She stated that she wants larger lots and homes 
in this area, in keeping with the aesthetics of this area.  She stated she was in support of a 
R15 zoning.  She asked the Board if residents could check lot sizes themselves and 
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report violations when found.  She questioned what action the Board would take in that 
instance.  Mr. Lloyd informed her that if the lot size being questioned was in a zero lot line 
development, then the setbacks would not be exact.  He stated that if a resident believed 
a development existed with nonconforming  
 
 
lots, they should report it so that the Planning & Inspections Staff could monitor that 
situation and alert zoning inspectors, if necessary. 
 
Rodney Ward spoke in opposition to the request. He stated that he had several concerns.  
One was that the traffic was already heavy in that area and Tom Starling Rd could not 
handle the increased volume of traffic that this development would bring.  He was also 
concerned about the environmental impact on Rockfish Creek, noting that there are rare 
plants and endangered species in that area.  He further noted that the State recommends 
a 300-foot buffer for  
development in these areas.  His other concerns were regarding drainage problems that 
already exist in the area and also the safety of children on school buses and at school bus 
stops. 
 
Pat Nunnaly spoke in opposition to the request.  She stated that she was a life-long 
resident of the area and was in favor of growth if it was well planned.  She stated that her 
concern was with the congestion and that the proposed lot sizes were too small. 
 
Janet Carter spoke in opposition.  She stated that her property borders the proposed site 
and that part of the property being shown as proposed development is actually her 
property.  She stated that she had a survey of the property in question and was pursuing 
that. 
 
Mickey Jackson spoke in opposition to the request, stating that a major concern is that the 
area has enough mobile homes already.  He requested a covenant on the property stating 
there would be no manufactured homes. 
 
Kenneth Bowers spoke in opposition.  His concerns were the environmental impact on 
Rockfish Creek, increased traffic, and increased crime.  He wants the area to maintain its 
rural charm. 
 
Mr. McCombs spoke in rebuttal, stating that he wanted to be a good neighbor to the 
residents and did not intend to take away from the “country feeling” of the area.  He asked 
for an opportunity to speak with residents and address their concerns.  He stated that the 
engineer was working to verify the disputed area indicated on the map and that they were 
waiting for documentation from Larry King’s office. 
 
The Public Hearing closed at 9:17 p.m. 
 
Mr. McLaurin made a motion, seconded by Ms. Piland, to defer the case for 30 days.  
Opened for discussion.  Mr. McNeill asked the petitioner if 30 days would be sufficient 
time to arrange meetings with the residents.  Mr. McCombs stated that he would amend 
his request to ask for a 60-day deferral.  Mr. McLaurin amended his motion to defer the 
case for 60 days.  .    
Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Mr. Morris advised the applicant and the audience that a remailing would be done to notify 
citizens of the public hearing.  Only those who signed up after the meeting would be 
notified. 
 

         B.    P06-09:  REZONING OF 2 PARCELS TOTALING 26.9 AC A1 TO R30 OR A MORE 
                    RESTRICTIVE ZONING DISTRICT E OF WADE-STEDMAN RD S OF HAYFIELD RD 
                    OWNED BY RONALD ROYAL. 
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Mr. Rooney reviewed slides and site information.  He stated that the Planning & 
Inspections Staff recommended denial of the R30 district but approval of the R40 district, 
based on the findings that R40 is consistent with the Land Use Plan, and the existing 
zoning and development in the area is consistent with the R40 district.  He further stated 
that there were no other suitable zoning districts to be considered. 
 
Ronald Royal spoke in favor of the request.  He stated that covenant restrictions would be 
in place.  He stated that R40 would allow for smaller lot sizes to allow younger couples the 
opportunity to have a nice sized yard without major time spent on maintenance of that 
yard.   
 
Denver McCullough, surveyor, spoke in favor of the request.  He stated that there would 
be buffers in place and that R30 vs. R40 rezoning would be a difference of eight lots, 
which could mean cancellation of the project.  He stated that NCDOT guidelines would be 
followed with the roads. He further stated that there were no wetlands on the subject 
property. 
 
Morgan Johnson spoke in opposition to the request.  He stated that the property is located 
in an area designated for future expansion by the Sanitary District.  He asked that A1 
zoning remain in place.  He further stated that if the Planning Board allowed R40, he 
would request a conditional use with no zero lot line allowed on the property. 
 
Mr. McLaurin asked Mr. Johnson if he thought the extension of water had the effect of 
increasing, decreasing or had no effect, upon development of an area.  Mr. Johnson 
replied that having no water available hurt those who needed it, but at the same time, 
extending water opened the door for development. 
 
Liz Reeser spoke in opposition to the request asking the Board to consider R40 or A1 
zoning.  
 
Mr. Royal spoke in rebuttal and stated that his past developments had received no 
complaints with water or drainage.  He stated that the smaller lots allow affordability and 
convenience for the homeowner. 
 
Mr. Lloyd advised the Board that A1A could be considered for the property. 
 
Ms. Piland stated that she supported the Staff recommendation because of environmental 
concerns and the integrity of the Land Use Plan.  She respects Mr. Royal’s intentions but  
reminded the Board that the eastern part of the county is very different in the concerns of 
water quality and stormwater runoff.   
 
Ms. Piland made a motion, seconded by Mr. Morris, to support the staff 
recommendation to deny the R30 district and approve the A1A District.  Opened for 
discussion.  
 
Ms. Epler stated that she could personally attest to the truth behind Mr. Royal’s reasons 
for request to build smaller lots as she had lived there in the past.  She had no problems 
with water or runoff. 
 
Mr. Royal was asked if he was at all interested in the R40 zoning.  Mr. Royal stated that 
he wanted to move on this project and would not want to wait for a one-year rehearing 
period if he chose strictly R30 and the Board denied it.  
 
 Mr. Morris stated that his concern was that there was no existing R30 around the subject 
property. 

 
Mr. McLaurin stated that several months earlier, the Board had granted R40 to an 
individual about one mile from this area who had very wet soil and was on a property that 
appeared to be a junk yard.  At the same time, Mr. Royal’s land and all of the land 
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immediately around it has very sandy soil and has good water.  The land has always 
worked well with septic systems. He stated that Mr. Royal’s development request was well 
planned with valid justification for smaller lot sizes and that the Board was doing the future 
homeowner an injustice by arguing over a difference of 10,000 square feet.  Mr. 
McLaurin made a substitute motion, seconded by Ms. Epler, to approve the R30 
District.  Motion passed 5 to 2, with Mr. McLaurin, Ms. Epler, Mr. Cain, Mr. Turner 
and Mr. McNeill voting for the request, and Ms. Piland and Mr. Morris voting in 
opposition. 
 

         C.   P06-10:  REZONING OF .72 AC RR TO C(P) OR A MORE RESTRICTIVE ZONING  
                   DISTRICT AT 8229 KING RD SUBMITTED BY ROBERT M. BENNETT OWNED BY 
                   SHERMAN & MARY S. DAVIS. 

 
Mr. Lloyd reviewed site information and slides for Case P06-10.  He stated that the 
Planning & Inspections Staff recommended denial of the C(P) Planned Commercial 
District based on the findings that the request was not consistent with the Land Use Plan, 
which calls for “Low Density Residential” at the location and that the request was not 
compatible with existing zoning in the area.  He further stated that R10 and R15 would be 
suitable for this property.   
 
Mr. Sherman Davis spoke in favor of the request.  He stated that he understood that this 
area was residential, but the property in question is crossed by power lines and not 
suitable for  
 
 
housing.  He proposed to open a small car lot on the property and would accept a 
conditional use to limit the number of cars. 
 
Mr. Turner stated that Mr. Davis’ proposed use would pose no harm to anyone in the area 
and that it was not suitable for residential uses. 
 
Ms. Ana Culbreth spoke in opposition to the request.  She stated that C(P) would go 
against the 2010 Land Use Plan and that rezoning of this lot would make it the only 
commercial property in the area, thereby lowering her property value.  She was also 
concerned with the curves and embankment in front of the property and stated that the 
increased traffic in this area would be an added hazard for the children at the two nearby 
bus stops.   
 
Mr. Webber spoke in opposition.  He stated that his property, which existed prior to 
zoning, was residential, even though he operated a small auto body repair shop at his 
home.  He wants the area to remain residential.  Mr. Webber stated that he had sold the 
property to Mr. Davis.  He  
further stated that he had sold 5 cars, as he had a Conditional Use Overlay on his 
property, which limited him. 
 
Mr. Davis spoke in rebuttal and stated that his proposed use would not endanger the area.  
He did have a home on the back of the property but wants to utilize the remaining portion 
of the lot by opening a business with a small office and a few cars. 
 
Mr. McLaurin asked if the petitioner would be agreeable to a Conditional Use District on 
the property. 
 
Mr. Davis stated that he would have no problem with that and would be glad to agree to 
any conditions.  Mr. Lloyd informed the Board that the petitioner would have to request a 
C(P)/Conditional Use to allow for auto sales on the property. 
 
Mr. Turner made a motion, seconded by Ms. Epler, to defer the case for thirty days 
to allow the petitioner the opportunity to speak with Staff to explore a C(P) Planned 
Commercial/Conditional Use District on the property.  Unanimous approval. 
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VIII. DISCUSSION 
 

Ms. Epler requested that Mr. Lloyd instruct the Planning & Inspections Staff to alert the 
Planning Board, in the future, to any request being presented that could result in a 
nonconforming structure if approved as recommended. 

 
IX. FOR YOUR INFORMATION 
 
 A.  INTERIM DIRECTOR’S UPDATE 
 

Mr. Lloyd notified the Board that PWC had requested a meeting with the Planning & 
Inspections Staff to plan for the ensuing development resulting from their plans to run 
water lines to Grays Creek Elementary School. 
 
Mr. McNeill reported that the Administrative Committee would be holding personal 
interviews on March 1st for the final two candidates for the position of Director of Planning 
& Inspections.  All Board members were invited to attend. 
 
There being no further business, Ms. Epler made a motion, seconded by Mr. 
McNeill, to adjourn the meeting at 10:17 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
            
            
            


